CHAPTER TWENTY-SIX THE NEW DEAL

Objectives

A thorough study of Chapter 26 should enable the student to understand:

- 1. The series of emergency measures designed to restore confidence and enacted during the first 100 days.
- 2. The New Deal programs for raising farm prices and promoting industrial recovery.
- 3. The first federal efforts at regional planning.
- 4. The New Deal program for reforming the financial system.
- 5. The federal relief programs and Social Security.
- 6. The political pressures from both the left and the right that caused Franklin Roosevelt to move in new directions from 1935 on.
- 7. The changes in organized labor during the New Deal period.
- 8. The effects of the court-packing scheme, and of the recession of 1937 and 1938 on Roosevelt and the New Deal.
- 9. The impact of the New Deal on minorities and women.
- 10. The lasting significance of the New Deal to the American economy and political system.

Main Themes

- 1. How Franklin Roosevelt, although limited by his basically traditional economic views, pushed through programs of economic planning and depression relief.
- 2. How popular protests against New Deal policies, protests from rightists, leftists, and those who defied categorization, inspired Roosevelt to launch a new burst of action known as the Second New Deal.
- 3. That despite Roosevelt's overwhelming reelection in 1936, the New Deal was virtually moribund by 1938, thanks to increasing conservative opposition, his own political blunders, and continuing hard times.
- 4. That the New Deal helped give rise to a new role for the national government as a "broker state" among various organized interests.

Glossary

refinance: To renew or reorganize financing—often achieved in a process whereby an existing loan or mortgage is paid off with the proceeds of a new loan secured by the same collateral. Refinancing is often undertaken to avoid foreclosure. The new loan is usually at a lower interest rate for a longer term and with lower payments.

Pertinent Questions

LAUNCHING THE NEW DEAL (694-699)

- What sort of relationship did President Roosevelt develop with the press and the public? 1.
- Why was banking the new president's number one order of business? What was done 2. immediately and in 1934 and 1935?
- What did the Economy Act of 1933 reveal about Roosevelt's fundamental economic philosophy? 3.
- What was the principal feature of New Deal farm policy? How well did it work? Which farmers 4. were served best?
- Describe the goals and concepts of the National Recovery Administration (NRA). Why was it 5. less than fully successful? How did it end?
- What were the goals of the Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA)? How well did it meet them? 6.
- What effect did taking the nation off the gold standard have on the economy? 7.
- How did the New Deal try to reform the banking and securities industries? 8.
- How did the Federal Emergency Relief Administration (FERA) help the states? 9.
- What assumption about relief was reflected in the Civil Works Administration (CWA) and the Civilian Conservation Corps (CCC)? What was unique about the CCC? 10.
- What was done for mortgage relief? 11.

THE NEW DEAL IN TRANSITION (699-707)

- Who led the conservative attack on Roosevelt in 1934 and 1935? How did the president react? 12.
- How successful were the socialists and communists in exploiting the unrest caused by the 13. depression?
- Briefly explain the ideas of Huey Long, Francis Townsend, and Charles E. Coughlin and how they exploited popular apprehension. Who was probably most important among them? How did 14. Roosevelt respond?
- What 1935 legislative initiatives by Roosevelt and others indicated Roosevelt's changing attitude toward big business and the emergence of the Second New Deal? 15.
- Compare and contrast craft unionism and industrial unionism. What organization emerged to 16. represent industrial unions?
- Why did organized labor become more militant in the 1930s? How did the Wagner Act (National Labor Relations Act) help? In what industries did unions make especially significant gains? 17.
- How did the Social Security Act try to maintain a distinction between "insurance" and "public 18. assistance"? What programs did the act establish?
- Describe the Works Progress Administration (WPA) and its accomplishments. How did it go 19. beyond traditional public-works programs?
- What were the elements of the New Deal-Democratic political coalition that Roosevelt built? 20.

THE NEW DEAL IN DISARRAY (707-709)

- What was Roosevelt's objective in the "Court-packing" plan? How was the objective substantially accomplished? What were the political repercussions of the episode? 21.
- What seems to have been the main cause of the 1937 recession? What economic theory appeared to have been supported by the recession and the administration's response to it? 22.

LIMITS AND LEGACIES OF THE NEW DEAL (709-715)

What is meant by "broker state"? How did the New Deal create it? 23.

- 24. What did the New Deal offer to black Americans? What role did Eleanor Roosevelt play, and what political change resulted?
- What new direction in Indian policy was the objective of Commissioner of Indian Affairs John Collier? What were the results of the new policy?
- 26. What pushed the New Deal toward a greater role for women? What held it back?
- 27. Why was the New Deal's impact greater in the West?

PATTERNS OF POPULAR CULTURE: THE GOLDEN AGE OF COMIC BOOKS (706-707)

What did the popularity of superheroes, particularly Superman, reveal about American culture in the late 1930s and early 1940s?

WHERE HISTORIANS DISAGREE (712-713)

Why did one leading historian call the New Deal a "halfway revolution"? Does this characterization still ring true in light of the work of later historians?

Identification

Identify each of the following, and explain why it is important within the context of the chapter.

- 1. "fireside chats"
- 2. "bank holiday"
- 3. Twenty-first Amendment
- 4. Blue Eagle
- 5. Harry Hopkins
- 6. American Liberty League
- 7. John L. Lewis
- 8. sit-down strike
- 9. Alf M. Landon
- 10. Federal Arts/Music/Theater Projects
- 11. Union party
- 12. Keynesian economics
- 13. Marian Anderson
- 14. "Black Cabinet"
- 15. John Collier
- 16. Frances Perkins

The New Deal created many so-called "alphabet agencies." Explain the purpose of each of the following.

- 1. Agricultural Adjustment Administration (AAA)
- 2. Rural Electrification Administration (REA)
- 3. National Recovery Administration (NRA)
- 4. Public Works Administration (PWA)
- 5. Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA)
- 6. Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC)
- 7. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC)
- 8. Federal Emergency Relief Administration (FERA)

Franklin D. Roosevelt was bound by traditional economic ideas, but unlike Herbert Hoover, he was willing to experiment with the economy and was able to show compassion to those suffering most desperately from the depression. During the first two years of his New Deal, the groundwork was laid for a new relationship between government and the economy. Roosevelt sought temporary relief for the unemployed, and long-term recovery and reform measures for industry and finance. Not all of his plan proved effective and the depression continued, but Roosevelt got the country moving again. In 1935, frustrated and facing pressures from all sides, Roosevelt launched a new set of programs called the Second New Deal. The new programs were less conciliatory to big business and more favorable to the needs of workers and consumers than were those of the New Deal of 1933. Roosevelt was swept to reelection in 1936 by a new coalition of workers, African Americans, and liberals. Soon, however, Roosevelt's political blunders in the Supreme Court fight and congressional purge effort combined with growing conservative opposition to halt virtually all New Deal momentum. The legacy of the New Deal was a more activist national government poised to serve as the broker among society's various interests.

Review Questions

These questions are to be answered with essays. This will allow you to explore relationships between individuals, events, and attitudes of the period under review.

- Which of Roosevelt's early New Deal programs illustrate his willingness to experiment with bold, innovative ideas? Which of his actions show his hesitation and attachment to conventional 1. values?
- What forces caused Roosevelt to launch his so-called Second New Deal programs in 1935? How did he steal the thunder from some of his most vocal opponents? 2.
- Compare the impact of the Depression on African Americans, Hispanics, and Native Americans 3. with its consequences for the typical white American.
- How did Franklin Roosevelt's specific programs and general approaches combine to leave longstanding political and economic legacies from the New Deal? 4.

Chapter Self Test

After you have read the chapter in the text and done the exercises in the Study Guide, take the following self test to see if you understand the material you have covered. Answers appear at the end of the Study Guide.

MULTIPLE-CHOICE QUESTIONS

Circle the letter of the response that best answers the question or completes the statement.

- Much of Roosevelt's success in restoring public confidence in government might be attributed to 1. his:
 - a. consistent application of clear-cut philosophies to social and economic problems.
 - b. optimistic and ebullient personality.
 - refusal to engage in tedious and politically charged press conferences.
 - public demonstration of how a man could overcome physical paralysis.

- 2. Roosevelt's first concern as president was the:
 - a. public panic caused by the bank failures.
 - b. collapse of agriculture.
 - c. problem of widespread unemployment.
 - d. deflationary spiral that had crippled business.
- 3. The Twenty-first Amendment, ratified in 1933, repealed the:
 - a. progressive income tax.
 - b. poll tax, literacy test, and other discriminatory voting restrictions.
 - c. prohibition on the manufacture and sale of alcoholic beverages.
 - d. "quota system" of immigration limitations.
- 4. Initial implementation of the Agricultural Adjustment Act in 1933 was controversial because it:
 - a. involved large-scale destruction of existing crops and livestock to reduce surpluses.
 - b. required farmers to boost agricultural production.
 - c. outlawed the practices of farm tenancy and sharecropping.
 - d. favored the interests of small farmers over those of large farmers.
- 5. Of greatest impact on large numbers of poor farmers was a New Deal program to:
 - a. provide payments for reduced production in the interest of soil conservation.
 - b. help irrigate and reclaim marginal lands for cultivation.
 - c. provide loans for resettlement.
 - d. make electric power available through utility cooperatives.
- **6.** Which of the following provisions was *not* included in the National Industrial Recovery Act of 1933?
 - a. Trade association agreements on pricing and production.
 - b. Loans by the national government to railroads, banks, and insurance companies.
 - c. Legal protection to the right of workers to form unions and engage in collective bargaining.
 - d. A major program of public works designed to pump needed funds into the economy.
- 7. The Supreme Court declared the National Industrial Recovery Act unconstitutional partly because it:
 - a. used an overbroad definition of interstate commerce.
 - b. waived antitrust laws for cooperating businesses.
 - c. granted public money to private corporations.
 - d. applied only to corporations, not partnerships and sole proprietors.
- 8. The Tennessee Valley Authority (TVA):
 - a. received strong support from the nation's utility companies.
 - b. suffered as a result of the collapse of the electrical utility empire of Samuel Insull.
 - c. was intended to serve as an agent for comprehensive redevelopment of the entire region.
 - d. converted the Tennessee Valley into one of the most prosperous regions of the country.

- 9. The Roosevelt administration instituted all of the following financial reforms except to:
 - a. take the country off the gold standard.
 - b. establish the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC).
 - c. transfer control over interest rates from the Federal Reserve Board to Congress.
 - d. establish the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) to police the stock market.
- 10. To provide assistance to those in need, Roosevelt and his adviser Harry Hopkins regarded which of the following as best?
 - a. cash grants to states
 - b. work relief
 - c. a government dole for individuals
 - d. private charity
- 11. The relief efforts of the early New Deal were intended to:
 - a. stimulate a broad recovery of the economy.
 - b. be limited in scope and temporary in duration.
 - c. create a permanent welfare system.
 - d. apply the principles of Keynesian economics.
- 12. Franklin Roosevelt's political philosophy could most accurately be described or characterized as:
 - a. pragmatic.
 - b. laissez-faire.
 - c. doctrinaire liberal.
 - d. democratic socialist.
- During his first few days in office, Roosevelt achieved three of the following either by proclamation or by congressional enactment. Which is the *exception?*
 - a. All banks were closed temporarily.
 - b. The manufacture and sale of 3.2 percent beer was legalized.
 - c. The nation's commitment to the gold standard was explicitly reaffirmed.
 - **d.** Government salaries and veterans' pensions were reduced in an attempt to balance the budget.
- 14. Section 7(a) of the National Industrial Recovery Act represented a significant gain for:
 - a. organized labor.
 - b. ethnic minorities.
 - c. trade associations.
 - d. the great mass of consumers.
- 15. Three of the following were purposes behind the establishment of the Tennessee Valley Authority. Which is the *exception?*
 - a. Flood control.
 - b. Experimentation with regional planning and rehabilitation.
 - c. The establishment of a standard of comparison for measuring private power rates.
 - d. The establishment of a precedent for full government ownership and operation of all utilities.

- 16. In addition to putting young men back to work, a principal purpose of the Civilian Conservation Corps was to:
 - a. limit population growth.
 - b. promote reforestation and land conservation.
 - c. help young married couples buy homes on easy mortgage terms.
 - d. provide an interracial living experience to promote harmony.
- 17. The American Liberty League was dedicated to:
 - a. strong conservative opposition to the New Deal.
 - b. promoting civil rights for blacks and other minorities.
 - c. promoting popular support for the spirit of the New Deal.
 - d. a desire among intellectuals to adopt more radical solutions to the nation's economic ills.
- 18. The significance of the Wagner Act (National Labor Relations Act) to organized labor was that it:
 - a. abolished the remnants of the National War Labor Board.
 - b. provided unemployment benefits for workers on strike.
 - c. provided strong government protection for unions.
 - d. explicitly repudiated the right of collective bargaining.
- 19. The Congress of Industrial Organizations (CIO) was organized on the principle that all workers in a particular industry should be included in one union. This principle is referred to as:
 - a. union shop.
 - b. closed shop.
 - c. craft unionism.
 - d. industrial unionism.
- 20. The 1935 Social Security Act provided for three of the following. Which is the exception?
 - a. retirement benefits
 - b. unemployment benefits
 - c. health insurance benefits
 - d. benefits to dependent children of impoverished parents

TRUE-FALSE QUESTIONS

Read each statement carefully. Mark true statements "T" and false statements "F."

- 1. The term "fireside chat" was used during the Depression to indicate that most Americans could not afford any entertainment other than sitting around the stove and visiting with friends.
- 2. The principal feature of New Deal agricultural policy was that it provided direct income supplements to farmers rather than trying to increase prices and thereby indirectly raising farm income.
- 3. The Agricultural Adjustment Act turned out to be more beneficial to sharecroppers and tenant farmers than it was to landowning farmers.
- 4. The National Recovery Administration was just beginning to show positive results in industrial recovery at the time that it was ruled to be unconstitutional.
- 5. The Tennessee Valley Authority was popular with private utility corporations because it sold them inexpensive hydroelectric-generated power, which they could distribute to their customers.

- 6. Taking the United States off the gold standard in 1933 had relatively little effect on the economy.
- 7. Francis E. Townsend based his depression recovery program on giving parents a cash stipend for each child, with the requirement that all of the money be spent on consumer goods.
- 8. Huey Long wanted to use his "Share-Our-Wealth" program as a basis for a run for president.
- 9. Roosevelt's response to Townsend, Long, Charles Coughlin, and other critics was to become noticeably more conservative in 1935 and 1936.
- 10. The Liberty League used the Blue Eagle as the symbol of its opposition to the New Deal.
- 11. In combating the vast problem of unemployment during the Depression, federally funded work projects under the WPA were extended to include artists, musicians, and writers, as well as basic unskilled and semiskilled laborers.
- 12. In the election of 1936, the Republican platform emphasized adopting economic measures more radical than those of the New Deal.
- 13. The ultimate outcome of Roosevelt's plan to pack the Supreme Court was that although the plan was defeated, the Court became more favorable to New Deal legislation.
- 14. According to Keynesian economics, during a depression the government should balance the budget.
- 15. The Roosevelt administration finally came to accept the implications of Keynesian economics as a result of the recession of 1937 and 1938.
- 16. Harry Hopkins was significant to the New Deal as for heading several projects including the WPA.
- 17. The idea of the broker state means that the government should become supervisor of the competition between contending interest groups.
- 18. John L. Lewis was the most influential member of Roosevelt's so-called Black Cabinet.
- 19. Many blacks shifted their political support to the Democrats as a consequence of the New Deal.
- 20. Frances Perkins was Secretary of Labor and the first woman ever appointed to the cabinet.